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70th Meeting of the Association of 
Research Libraries

The 70th meeting of the Association of Re­
search Libraries, held in San Francisco on 
June 24, was opened at 2 p.m. by ARL Presi­
dent Rutherford D. Rogers (Stanford Univer­
sity Libraries). After greeting and introducing 
new members and guests, Mr. Rogers presided 
over the program session, which was devoted 
to three papers and a panel discussion of “The 
Ideal National Library.” Referring to the Li­
brary of Congress as “the greatest de jacto na­
tional library in the world,” he stressed the 
importance of its role, especially in view of 
the deliberations and forthcoming recommen­
dations of the National Advisory Commission 
on Libraries.

Stuart Forth (University of Kentucky) was 
the first speaker. In discussing “Resources,” he 
mentioned the love-hate relationship that a 
poorer library has with LC. “If not the ideal 
national library, LC is a very intimidating in­
stitution,” he said, “and most of us feel that 
it ought to be doing things for us.” Among 
other things, a national library should collect 
comprehensively; but no matter how much 
material is acquired, the scholarly world always 
wants more, he observed, and he quoted the 
British Museum’s great Panizzi as defining 
necessary materials as information from all 
countries, no matter in what form or language, 
essential to keep pace with the growth of 
knowledge. LC seems to be making an effort 
to collect on this scale, he said. By the stan­
dards of the world, LC’s collections are rich. 
But a national library’s resources are also peo­
ple, services, and special collections, and Mr. 
Forth suggested that LC make its subject spe­
cialists available to other libraries—that it 
create a kind of bibliographic peace corps to 
help others to learn what they ought to do. 
Even an occasional loan of a specialist would 
be helpful, he said. “Now we hire one an­
other, or a computer-type, or a management- 
type.”

Most of our librarians are humanists and so­
cial scientists and expect the scientific com­
munity to take care of scientists, Mr. Forth ob­
served, but “our own national library, LC, is 
damned and panned for its subject headings 
by the scientists.” A determined effort to keep 
subject headings apace with advances in re­
search should be made. Also, LC should cer­
tainly take the lead in automation. It should 
also serve as the national lending library. In 
short, he declared that “most of us feel that 
LC’s resources would be more readily available

to us if LC were in law as well as in fact the 
national library of the United States.”

Warren J. Haas (University of Pennsylvania), 
in speaking on “Bibliographic Control,” said 
that the library community wants a continua­
tion, extension, and improvement of what LC 
as the national library is now doing. First, he 
felt that the quantity and quality of descrip­
tive cataloging should be improved. The world­
wide output of recorded information and 
knowledge in all subjects—without limitation 
as to form, language, or the size of the edi­
tion—should be identified and each item should 
be described according to Anglo-American Cat­
aloging Rules. This bibliographic data should 
be available at the same time the item de­
scribed becomes generally available. There 
must be consistency of practice as well as a 
high level of editorial quality, including cor­
rect and liberal use of added entries. Title 
II-C of the Higher Education Act is a man­
date to LC to take over cataloging responsi­
bility for the country, he said, and the data 
must therefore be reliable, full, and free of 
errors.

In regard to the distribution of cataloging 
information, Mr. Haas urged that the “cata­
loging in source” concept should be applied 
where possible. He felt that federal, state, and 
local documents could be processed with state 
library assistance, that dissertations and uni­
versity press publications could be cataloged 
with university library assistance, etc., and that 
the information could be included in the book 
itself. There should be automatic and prompt 
distribution of catalog information, with li­
braries having a choice of all catalog informa­
tion produced by the national library or only 
information in specified categories, such as 
selected subjects or certain languages. Mr. 
Haas also thought that a code number should 
be used to relate the pertinent bibliographic 
information to the item itself, that it should 
be included as part of the catalog data, and 
that it could be used in retrieving bibliographic 
information. “The code system should enable 
individuals, working independently,” he said, 
“to easily generate the same number for a 
given item.”

The classification system should be geared 
to the nature of the subjects classified and 
should be sufficiently flexible to reflect major 
changes in the orientation of the subjects 
themselves, Mr. Haas said. Alternate classi­
fications should be provided in the basic
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bibliographic record. Subject headings should
be reviewed and updated, and the subject­
heading structure for any given field should
be in sufficient detail or depth to satisfy the
requirements of researchers in the field.

Mr. Haas suggested that a national library
should (1) assume responsibility for the bibli­
ographic control of recorded information pro­
duced in its own country, without exception,
and that, if it cannot perform all the work, it
should delineate that portion of the work that
it can do and “should see to it” that the rest
is done by other appropriate agencies in ac­
cordance with established standards of quality
and speed; (2) energetically promote inter­
national coordination of bibliographic activi­
ties; (3) move quickly to set standards—for
example, prepare transliteration rules, proce­
dures for encoding bibliographic information
for computer processing, and the like; (4) de­
velop a system of communications between
those responsible for bibliographic control and 
those making use of the records produced in 
order that governing policies may be under­
stood on the one hand and user needs effec­
tively transmitted on the other, but a “struc­
ture for federal backing is necessary”; and (5) 
assume responsibility for training individuals 
in descriptive and subject cataloging, indexing, 
and other bibliographic work by running re­
gional training programs, producing specialized 
training manuals, and utilizing technical aids 
to education (such as programed learning and 
closed circuit television), thus spreading the 
expertise available in the national library.

Foster Palmer (Harvard University) dis­
cussed what special and auxiliary services a 
national library should have, assuming ade­
quate resources and bibliographic controls. He 
advocated a very strong reference service, but 
raised the question of who should be the bene­
ficiary. If even a national library tries to be 
all things to all comers, it might spread its 
resources too thin. Ideally, the national li­
brary should serve as the backstop when serv­
ice is not available elsewhere in the country. 
It is easy to dismiss loan service as “old hat,” 
he said, and its importance will decline as 
facsimile transmission becomes feasible, but 
meanwhile it is very essential. Federal de­
partments would participate in this service, 
but the national library should have an “equal­
izing role” in the federal government.

Photocopying services supplying promptly 
inexpensive texts and illustrations, including 
color, should be available in the national li­
brary. Mr. Palmer recognized, however, the 
problem of copyright. He stressed that admin­
istrative practices are important, and he felt 
that the national library should attempt to 
liberalize access, with due regard to the rights 
of the holder of the copyright. Nevertheless, it 

 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

was his view that the national library should

be the agent of the information-seeking public.
The national library should also take the 

lead in establishing standards, formats, and 
systems for utilizing computer technology, 
Mr. Palmer asserted, consulting, of course, 
with other libraries. A start should be made 
by converting the bibliographic records to 
machine-readable form. It is reasonable to 
begin with current intake, but retrospective 
materials should be covered. This master bib­
liographic record of library holdings should be 
able to be used in a variety of ways through 
a network. Access to this information should 
not necessarily be free, but the cost of trans­
mission should be equalized and should not 
be related to geography—to the distance from 
the central memory store. This is an attainable 
goal, Mr. Palmer felt, “if the holders of the 
purse strings can be convinced.” It will be 
costly but it should be regarded as a national 
investment. A further goal is instantaneous 
transmission of text, but, even when one is talk­
ing of an ideal national library, this is not now 
economically feasible. When it does become 
feasible, he concluded, the national library 
should take the leadership in developing it 
(with due regard for the copyright problems 
involved) for the nation’s libraries and their 
users.

The panel consisted of Robert H. Blackburn 
(University of Toronto), Douglas W. Bryant 
(Harvard University), Ralph E. Ellsworth 
(University of Colorado), and L. Quincy Mum­
ford (Library of Congress). Mr. Mumford, 
emerging from under the microscope—for no 
matter how tactfully the subject of the session 
(The Ideal National Library) was stated, it 
was LC that was being examined—opened the 
discussion. He emphasized that LC could en­
dorse most of what had been said. It is al­
ready doing a great deal, but obviously it 
could do what it is doing better, and it could 
do more with greater resources. The Title II-C 
National Program for Acquisitions and Cata­
loging is bringing in increasing numbers of 
important publications from around the world, 
and the cataloging of these foreign materials, 
through shared cataloging and by LC’s own 
augmented staff, has been speeded up. Al­
though he felt that it would be utopian to ex­
pect that errors would never be made, especial­
ly in a crash cataloging program, the highest 
possible quality of work should always be the 
objective.

The MARC Pilot Project for the distribution 
of machine-readable bibliographic data on tape 
has almost completed the experimental stage 
and a revised format, MARC II, will soon be 
announced; the tapes, covering some foreign- 
language materials as well as those in English, 
will be sold regularly, along with printed cata­
log cards, through the Card Division. Mean­
while, the automation of the central biblio­



251

graphic record, an exceedingly complex under­
taking, is proceeding according to plan. The 
application of computer technology would, Mr. 
Mumford felt sure, permit more added entries, 
more subject coverage in depth, as well as 
the possibility of retrieving bibliographic data 
in a variety of forms. As for LC’s taking the 
leadership in automation, it is not only willing, 
it is committed to this.

The three national libraries—the National 
Agricultural Library, the National Library of 
Medicine, and LC—have joined forces, have 
formalized and intensified long-standing co­
operation between the three institutions, Mr. 
Mumford reported. A major objective will be 
to make their systems of automation easily 
convertible, if not compatible, and to create 
at LC a common data bank for national use. 
The difficult problem of subject headings will 
be given special attention. The three institu­
tions have already joined in sponsoring and 
partially funding the first phase of the four- 
phase National Serials Data Program to devel­
op a comprehensive set of data elements for 
serials and finally an automated system, cen­
tered in LC, to make that information avail­
able. LC will serve as the executive agent and 
the Joint Committee on the Union List of 
Serials will be an advisory group. The Council

on Library Resources has made an initial grant 
and further subsidy is being sought from the 
National Science Foundation.

All these developments point up LC’s role 
as the national library and the center for as­
sistance to other libraries, a role to which LC 
is dedicated, Mr. Mumford said, and he agreed 
that recognition in law of LC as the national 
library would help. In regard to “exerting 
leadership,” about which there is much talk, 
Mr. Mumford pointed out that it is not simply 
a matter of LC’s presenting national needs to 
the Congress with requests for funds. The li­
braries of the nation must make their needs 
known, not only to LC but to their representa­
tives in Congress. The national need must be 
felt before Congressional support for new pro­
grams can be expected.

Mr. Bryant stressed the importance of the 
collections as resources. “The national libraries 
of the United States are truly encyclopedic, 
rather than being concerned just with the pub­
lications of their own country or by their own 
nationals,” he said. The national library should 
be strong in retrospective materials as well as 
in current publications, now being acquired 
more broadly under Title II-C, but a program 
for the acquisition of retrospective materials, 
while of great importance to scholarship,



“would have less sex appeal politically,” he 
recognized. Both libraries and scholars should 
be able, nevertheless, to look toward the na­
tional library for core collections. Furthermore, 
he said, the apparatus for automation must be 
centered in LC and be available to the entire 
country.

Mr. Blackburn described the activities of the 
Canada Council in support of libraries. Direct 
grants of $500,000 are being made for collec­
tions of national importance, he said, and the 
central government is now giving each province 
50 per cent of the operating costs of each uni­
versity. The new National Library in Canada 
has responsibility for developing a plan for 
sharing resources and services, he reported. 
The Canadian National Research Council has 
been designated as responsible for science, but 
other agencies not designated have budget 
difficulties and consequently those who would 
use them also have a problem.

Looking at Washington, Mr. Blackburn saw, 
and was encouraged by, the “growing together” 
of LC, NLM, and NAL. He agreed that all 
forms of materials should be collected by the 
national library and should be generally avail­
able. He felt that in the matter of sharing staff 
resources, sending staff out on loan would not 
cover all needs. Instead he advocated scholar­
ships for subject specialists to study library 
science. Finally, he said that a national library 
also has to be an international library; LC is 
pointing the way and he hoped for extensive 
cooperation with Canadian libraries.

Mr. Ellsworth mentioned some weaknesses in 
the present “system” pointing out that it had 
been implied that NAL, NLM, and LC con­
stituted a national library system but that 
such a system had not yet really been dis­
cussed, that he did not know what it is, or 
even whether “we are ready to talk about it 
yet.” For example, he deplored the fact that, 
although the library community realized full 
well that LC would have to have catalogers if 
it were to carry out a centralized cataloging 
program successfully, other libraries were not 
ready to give up staff.

The “lack of a great university in Washing­
ton is another weakness,” Mr. Ellsworth 
thought. “A great library can thrive only if 
there is constant interchange with first-rate 
scholars,” he said. LC has scholars on its staff 
and many scholarly users, but a great uni­
versity and a great library school would stimu­
late it.

Finally, he pointed out that time is required 
to build a tradition for a national-library sys­
tem. “LC’s relations with ARL have become 
quite intimate, but interaction with the Office 
of Education and the National Science Foun­
dation, for example, is necessary. The Center 
for Research Libraries in relation to the na­
tional scene hasn’t really jelled,” he said. Fur­

thermore, the “multiversity” of library organi­
zations and kinds of thinking is also a problem, 
he concluded.

Dr. Martin M. Cummings (National Library 
of Medicine) was given “equal time.” He ex­
pressed surprise at the attitude that mother­
hood is great and all is good. “As a physician 
and a political scientist I’m interested in moth­
erhood,” he said, “but I am also interested in 
fatherhood. One of the most essential ingredi­
ents is that we must not only have central re­
sources but resources to share with others. 
Politically, I don’t believe that in the Legis­
lative Branch one can look forward to the 
support necessary. I believe that a lot of 
thought must be given to the organizational 
posture. You’ve got to know your father. The 
relationship of LC with other libraries and 
especially with other federal libraries is quite 
important,” he felt.

In discussion from the floor, Keyes D. Metcalf 
(librarian emeritus, Harvard) advocated a na­
tional library system, particularly in regard to 
retrospective materials. “Publication of the pre- 
1956 National Union Catalog will do a great 
deal to help, but the research libraries haven’t 
the money to make their resources nationally 
available. If the federal government would pay 
a reasonable share of interlibrary services, this 
would be a long step forward,” he said.

Title III of the Library Services and Con­
struction Act provides support for interlibrary 
cooperation, John G. Lorenz (LC), pointed 
out. “We may be ready for a national library 
system conference,” he said, and the ARL, 
ALA, SLA, MLA, etc., should be brought into 
such a conference, in which the National Ad­
visory Commission on Libraries might well take 
the lead.

Frederick H. Wagman (University of Michi­
gan) sounded a note of warning. “I get con­
fused when I hear about national library sys­
tems,” he said. “I’m afraid we expect some­
thing magical about the word ‘system.’ The 
great problem is that we do not define our 
terms: Nobody understands or agrees on what 
we mean by a ‘national library system.’ If there 
is to be a conference on a national library 
system, it should be very carefully planned; 
working groups should be formed and real 
studies produced in advance if we are to ex­
pect results.” Mr. Bryant expressed the opinion 
that the timing for a conference was wrong.

Verner W. Clapp (Council on Library Re­
sources) admonished the group that the meet­
ing was to deal with tire national library, but 
“now we are running off after the hare, ‘sys­
tem.’ ” He urged that the ARL Board meet 
again and take action “on a few minor things”:
(1) Improvement of photographic services; (2 ) 
the quality control of cataloging (“timeliness 
has been the main push and with Title II-C 
this is beginning to be realized, but now we
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should look into quality” ); (3) decentraliza­
tion of centralized cataloging; (4) LC’s willing­
ness to perform national-library functions (if 
the field supports them) has been expressed, 
and the ARL must do its share in making Con­
gress feel the need for such services.

Proposed Change in ARL Bylaws
Before closing the afternoon meeting, Presi­

dent Rogers brought up a proposed change in 
the ARL Bylaws concerning the election of 
the president.

Change in Bylaws Article V, Sections 1, 2, 3, 
and 4 will read as follows:
Article V—Nominations and Elections.

Section 1—Elections of the Board
There shall be a nominating committee of

three persons; one to be the Vice-President 
who shall serve as chairman of the Nomi­
nating Committee; and two persons to be 
appointed annually by the President of the 
Association to the Board of Directors. 
Section 2—Nominations

It shall be the duty of the Nominating 
Committee to select a slate of five nominees 
for the Board of Directors. No Director, hav­
ing served a full three-year term, may be 
nominated to succeed himself. The consent 
of the candidates to serve if elected must be

obtained before nominations are accepted. 
The report of the nominating committee 
shall be distributed to the members at least 
thirty days before the election.

Additional nominations may be made from 
the floor.
Section 3—Elections of the Board

Each member may vote for not more than
three nominees, except for the election of a 
successor for an unexpired term.

The three candidates with the highest 
number of votes shall become members of 
the Board for three year terms.
Section 4—Election of the Vice-President

The Vice-President (President elect) shall 
be chosen from members of the Board and 
shall be elected by a majority vote of the 
Board of Directors.
The change was moved and seconded. It 

was passed unanimously.
It was moved, seconded and carried unani­

mously that henceforth the dinner at the semi­
annual meeting be an expense of the associa­
tion.

Printed reports were circulated but not read.
L. Quincy Mumford (Library of Congress) 

called attention to the analysis of the Title II 
C program which was distributed to the mem­
bership.
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National Library of Medicine “Fair Use.” 
Martin M. Cummings (National Library of 
Medicine) read from his report concerning the 
challenge to the usual definition of “fair use” 
as followed by National Library of Medicine. 
The challenge by Williams and Wilkins may 
not be pressed.

Counsel to National Library of Medicine 
does not think that fair use has been violated. 
It was, however, indicated that some less pro­
tected library might become the target.

It was moved, seconded, and carried to sup­
port the position of the National Library of
Medicine.

It was the sentiment of the meeting to 
support any library that was the victim of
suit on fair use by Williams and Wilkins.

Mr. Cummings also read a statement later 
given to the press expressing the commitment 
to cooperation by the Library of Congress, Na­
tional Agricultural Library, and National Li­
brary of Medicine.

The meeting adjourned for cocktails and 
dinner.

Testimonial to Verner W. Clapp

As the dinner drew to a close, ARL President 
Rogers rose to make a special presentation. 
It was a tribute, dated June 24, 1967, and 
beautifully printed by the Spiral Press, from 
the ARL to Mr. Clapp. It read:
TO VERNER WARREN CLAPP, for more than forty- 
five years of selfless dedication to the cause of li- 
brarianship and the service of scholarship, the Asso­
ciation of Research Libraries offers its sincere gratitude, 
affection and admiration. Polymath and sage, chron­
icler of the past and seer of the future, counselor to 
the United Nations and to foreign governments, ad­
visor to library organizations, to scholarly associations 
and to countless libraries, his influence both nationally 
and internationally has been immeasurable. As librarian 
to the international conference that established the 
United Nations he served as the chief intermediary 
between the human record and the representatives of 
the nations of the world, dependent on that record 
for one of the most important undertakings in his­
tory. As planner and chief administrator of a vast 
national project he aided the research libraries of the 
nation in overcoming the deficiencies in their scholarly 
resources caused by the Second World War. As 
trusted advisor to the Japanese Government he was 
instrumental in the establishment, and in planning 
the organization of, the National Diet Library. As 
Chief Assistant Librarian of Congress for nine years 
he helped that institution earn its recognition as a 
great National Library. As President of the Council 
of Library Resources, Inc., he has for ten years 
translated the willingness of a great Foundation to 
serve the needs of research libraries into a compre­
hensive series of research projects and supportive 
undertakings that have yielded more fruitful analyses 
and more reliable data for planning present and future 
library work than had been produced in the entire 
prior history of research librarianship. As an hon­
ored spokesman for the library profession, trusted by 
humanists, scientists, educators and officials of govern­
ment, he has faithfully and eloquently represented 
the ideals, needs and problems of research libraries 
to the public. As a devoted friend of libraries and 
librarians he has spared neither his energies nor his

 

 

health in working for the improvement of the pro­
fession and in aiding any librarian who asked for as­
sistance. No man of our time has had a more benef­
icent or broader influence on research librarianship. 
For a lifetime of devoted and productive service to 
librarianship and scholarship, the Association of Re­
search Libraries, at this its seventieth meeting, hon­
ors both itself and Verner W. Clapp by conferring 
upon him the title of

LIBRARIANS LIBRARIAN
and by admitting him to all rights, perquisites and 
responsibilities of that status.

This was greeted by prolonged, appreciative 
applause on the part of the audience and by 
a brief, self-depreciating, but grateful response 
on the part of the recipient—for once left 
speechless.

The ARL reconvened for the business meet­
ing at 7 :30 p.M.

Chemical Abstracts Services: Herman R. 
Henkle (John Crerar library) reported for the 
Special Committee on Relations with Chemical 
Abstract Services. He indicated the unhappi­
ness of libraries which check holdings of CAS 
at cost of from $2,500 to $5,000.

Fred A. Tate, assistant director of Chemical 
Abstracts Services, explained the method of 
production of the Abstracts and indicated that 
the present checking would be the last of its 
kind.

Many questions were asked of Mr. Tate. The 
progress toward a world list of serials and its 
relation to CAS was again brought up by 
Frederick H. Wagman (University of Michi­
gan). Robert H. Blackburn (University of 
Toronto) asked why so many libraries had to 
report. Mr. Tate allowed that sixteen might be 
enough.

Mr. Rogers said it was the state of affairs 
that small libraries liked the checking while 
larger ones do not.

Mr. Carl Hintz (University of Oregon) 
asked what would happen to CAS if no one 
checked. Mr. Tate, “We die.”

The Association approved Mr. Henkle’s re­
port of the objections of the members who 
check holdings for the Chemical Society at con­
siderable expense and continue to pay the 
increasing prices for the Abstracts. Mr. Tate 
reported that the circulation was about 7,000. 
One-half of the subscribers are from industry, 
the rest are from universities and government 
agencies. Mr. Dix asked what could be done 
to come to terms with CAS to settle the un­
happy situation. Mr. Tate said that CAS was 
willing to appoint a member of ARL to a 
CAS library panel.

Report of the President. President Rogers 
reported for the Board of Directors.

Stephen A. McCarthy expects to assume 
the duties of Executive Director on Novem­
ber 1. Progress was reported toward estab­
lishing the Center for Mainland China Material 
Resources. Application is in progress for estab-



255

lishing an Eastern European Bibliographical 
Center.

Executive Director’s Report. Mr. Cameron 
paid special tribute to the librarian of Congress 
and others at LC concerned with Congressional 
liaison. He also thanked Mr. Skipper and Mr. 
Clapp for the help they had given him. He 
reported that, although fringe benefits are dif­
ficult to establish, salary statistics would be 
published by the first of August, whether com­
plete or not. He also said that a survey of the 
success of applications for grants under Title 
II is under consideration because it is felt 
that even information on unsuccessful appli­
cations would be helpful to ARL members.

Because detailed reports by the three na­
tional libraries and committee reports were 
distributed to members in advance of the busi­
ness meeting, oral reports were dispensed with. 
Mr. Clapp reported briefly on copyright re­
vision. He indicated that librarians had not 
been vocal in the debates on the contemplated 
revisions. The question to which there was no 
direct answer was, “Should ARL have a copy­
right committee?”

It was announced that the next meeting 
would be on January 7 at 2:00 p .m ., at the 
Americana Hotel in Bal Harbour, Fla.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p .m .— 
Donald F. Cameron, Executive Director.




